Williams, Introducing Employment Relations, 5th edition, Chapter 6

Employment relations update: amending the ICE Regulations
One of the features of Chapter 6 of the book is an assessment of the Information and Consultation of Employees (ICE) Regulations 2004. As the chapter makes clear, the ICE Regulations were designed to implement a European Union Directive which aimed to enhance levels of information-sharing and consultation by employers with employees. However, the UK government imposed a threshold, whereby at least ten per cent of the workforce had to submit a written request for information and consultation arrangements before an employer was required to do anything. The UK government’s Taylor Review of Modern Working Practices proposed that this threshold should be lowered to two per cent. The government accepted this recommendation, which was put into legislative effect by The Employment Rights (Miscellaneous Amendments) Regulations 2019. The changed threshold will be valid from April 2020. The condition that at least 15 employees should make a request remains unchanged. 
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